Bear Lake Association Annual Meeting

May 28th, 2017   7:30 PM

Minutes

Sam Rahaim, president, called the meeting to order at 7:37 PM and recognized veterans in attendance.  The current board members were then introduced:  Jeff Shull, vice president, Barb Barrett, member at large, Marty May, treasurer and Marge Knable, secretary.  Sam then introduced new members, Jayme and Ryan Green.  He asked for anyone who has been on the lake the longest.  Marilyn Slabaugh and Shirley Wheeler have been here 72 years and Dick Miller’s grandfather was here in 1927.
Board of Directors Members, Terms, Voting

The first order of business was the Board of Directors Members Terms and Voting. Jeff Shull’s term has expired and Sam asked for nominations from the floor.  No one volunteered and Jeff agreed to serve another term.  Marge made a motion to elect Jeff Shull for another term and Mary seconded the nomination. The membership voted affirmatively to continue Jeff Shull’s term for another 3 years. 
Quality of Bear Lake

Sam prepared a PowerPoint presentation to follow the agenda previously sent to the members.  This will be on the website.
PLM

PLM reported that the amount of treatment coverage was reduced from 7.2 to 4.8 acres between 2015 and 2016. Treatments have been very effective.  Additional comments: there appears to be less zebra mussels this year, the first PLM survey will be next week and EWM does not appear until later in the summer.
AuSable Institute

The school had come in July 2016 and they performed additional tests and reported a very healthy lake with no harmful bacteria.  The lake’s temperature is currently 60 degrees.
CLMP (Cooperative Lakes Management Program)
Mike and Sue Boss continue to take Secchi readings for clarity (transparency), and tests for chlorophyll and phosphorus.  The readings are consistently taken in a deep-water area.  Early in the year the clarity was at 37’.  Phosphorous is steroids for plants so please use phosphate free fertilizers and soaps.  Comments were made inquiring about the large number of clams and clam shells this year.  Sam will ask PLM for possible reasons.  CLMP results indicate that Bear Lake is one of the cleanest ones in the program.
Aquatic Invasive Species Landing Blitz

The DEQ is sponsoring their 4th Annual Landing Blitz, which is to inform boaters of aquatic invasive species and to deliver a message that includes Clean, Drain, Dry and Dispose of unwanted bait.  Bear Lake Association will participate at the boat launch on SATURDAY, July 1st beginning at 8 AM.   Marge is looking for volunteers to work in 2 hour/2 person shifts to hand out literature and explain the Clean Boats, Clean Waters program.  Sign up sheet is being circulated and volunteers will be contacted prior to the event. 
MDEQ Survey

Bear Lake was invited to participate in a survey of Blue-Green Algae in MI lakes. This is a collaborative project that involves research at Oakland University, Wayne State University, Lake Superior State University, Northern Kentucky University and is funded by the MDEQ. 1 buoy will be placed at a designated area on the lake from June-October.  Sam will monitor the buoy to make sure it stays in place.  Barb and Pat Barrett, Marty and Don May have volunteered to take photos and samples of suspicious harmful algae blooms.  Question asked if other types of algae will be monitored.  Sam will check with the DEQ.
Purple Loosestrife
Reminder: pull it out if you see it, bag it and dispose of properly in the garbage.
Geese – Swimmers Itch
No geese nests have been sighted.  Comment was made that swimmers itch has been attributed to duck feces.  Use suntan lotion and immediately towel dry when coming out of the water.  Sam will check to determine if geese are part of the swimmer’s itch life cycle.
Lake Water Levels

Lake water levels are the highest in 34 years. Eleanor Bay is very high and fishermen have been seen in the Bay which is not good while the Loons are nesting.  John Cochran continues to measure the lake level with readings from a water level gauge situated on the east side of the lake. 
Fish Stocking

The DNR stocked the lake with 5,500 Rainbow Trout and 16,000 Brown Trout this year.

Treasurer’s Report 

Marty May presented both treasurers reports.  The Association account has a balance of $3162.17.  The Association again has received a donation from a non-lake owner.  The SAD account has a balance at the beginning of the summer of $11,817.86.  Details are available in the PowerPoint presentation on the web.
New Resolution & PLM Contract

Lots of concerns expressed regarding the legal fees incurred in the writing of a new resolution and if the SAD should be re-evaluated every 5 years with more legal fees.  Hopefully, the new resolution will be broad enough to only have the township board determine what amount should be assessed in the following year’s SAD to cover expenses.  Sam indicated the wording would contain 4 items – aquatic weed control, exotic species control, related services, and lake management.  These were suggested by PLM.   
Loon Ranger
Mary Vervisch, our Loon Ranger, reported that this is the 3rd year we have had a nest. The nest is again in Eleanor Bay and the babies should appear in about 2 weeks based on sightings.  Sam put up a sign at the entrance to the Bay indicating that there were nesting loons.  Once the babies are hatched, they do NOT go back to the nest.  One baby was killed last year so please stay the required 300 – 500 feet away from Loons.  Do NOT chase them.  They are federally protected and one should call the Sheriff if you see a problem. Mary shared lots of information on Loons and especially the hope that no loons would be killed.

Oak Wilt

Do not prune oak trees from 4/15-7/15 per the MDNR.  However, the State of Michigan still suggests waiting until after 10/15.  Oak trees also die of old age as many in our area are near their life cycle at 130-150 years old. Barb Barrett contacted a forester who indicated that the last two summers  have been hard on oaks which would have killed smaller trees.  Kalkaska County has a forester who can answer any of your questions regarding this. Jeff Schull reported that several areas are being clear-cut.  Some are selective harvesting to re-establish the forest.  The red pine areas are being left as the pine cones will re-forest themselves.

What you can do

Please support the lake by reviewing the list and getting involved.

Miscellaneous

The BLTIA has put together community cards with helpful emergency resources and contact information for the township.  The card also includes guidelines for maintaining lake quality and safety on Bear and Cub Lakes.  These would be good to post in your homes – especially if you have guests or renters.  Contact Sam if you would like one.

Pickleball has resumed at the township hall on Tuesday and Thursday at 9:30 AM.  Come and play or just learn about the game.
Autumn Olive is an invasive plant and although it does not spread rapidly here, be aware of it and pull it out if you see it.  Autumn Olive that is well established cannot be pulled out but must be cut back and the stems immediately painted with brush killer.  Some varieties have large thorns which are nasty.
Eagles nest on Middle Black Lake – Dave Bourgeois sent a photo.

Remember – No high-speed boating before 11:00 AM or after 7:30 PM and that applies to all watercraft.  State law requires boats to be 100’ from shore, docks, etc. but we are suggesting 200’ due to the high water level which contributes to erosion.
Sue Miller drew Mike Spitzley as the winner of a large Pizza from Bear’s Lair.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Marge Knable, Secretary
